
B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

MONITORING AND AUDIT COMMITTEE

Meeting held – 4th May 2006

Present:
Councillor Hales (Chair)


Councillors Corazzo, P Evans, Hakewill, J Henson, 


L Henson, Parker, Tebbutt and White.

Also Present:
Councillors Humfrey and Padwick


Cindy Wrighting and John Garner (Youth Service)

05.MA.36
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Pote.  It was noted that Councillor Larry Henson was acting as a substitute.

05.MA.37
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 1st February 2006 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

05.MA.38
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


Councillor Parker declared a personal interest in Items A1, A3 and A5 as a member of Northamptonshire County Council, cabinet member with responsibility for Revenue Finance and a member of the Community Funding Advisory Board.


Councillor Hales declared a personal interest in Item A1 as a representative of UNISON in the National Health Service and a member of Northamptonshire County Council.


Councillor Corazzo declared a personal interest in Item A1 as a member of UNISON.

05.MA.39
EXTERNAL AUDITOR REPORT – CATTLE MARKET REDEVELOPMENT (A4)


A report was submitted which reported the findings of the Council's previous external auditor in relation to an outstanding objection to the Council's accounts (dating back to a land transaction that the Council entered into in 1997).


Mrs Yvonne Hossack addressed the Committee under the Council's Right to Speak policy.


The length of time taken for the Council to receive a final report from the District Auditor was noted with concern.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the report of the District Auditor be noted; and


(ii)
the improvements that had since taken place to improve the Council's governance arrangements be endorsed.

05.MA.40
NORTHAMPTONSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL BUDGET AND YOUTH SERVICES (A1)


A report was submitted which set out a motion that had been referred to the Committee by full Council at its meeting held on 1st March 2006 and which further considered the impact of the County Council's budget reductions on youth services in the Borough.


Cindy Wrighting and John Garner of the Youth Service addressed the meeting and presented a draft Business Plan for Corby and Kettering Youth Works, which was a Community Interest Company which aimed to provide youth work opportunities to young people, communities and County and Borough Councils across the Kettering and Corby area.  


The draft Business Plan was circulated at the meeting.


It was noted that since the last meeting of the committee, the County Council had continued to consult and consider how changes to youth services could be effected.  The implementation date  for the ending of current arrangements had been moved from April to June and staff redundancies would not take place until June 2006.


The significant changes identified by the County Council and future provision of youth services were outlined. The County Council had recently conducted a consultation on the shape of youth services, and a provisional response had been submitted by officers pending this meeting. 


Councillors Humfrey and Padwick addressed the meeting in respect of future access to youth services by young people in the A6 towns and rural areas.  


The list developed by the County Council of preferred services for retention was discussed.  It was noted that some daytime work had not been included and smaller group work had disappeared, although schools could buy in the provision as needed.  Concern was expressed regarding the future provision of sessional youth working.


Uncertainty still existed regarding services that would continue to be commissioned or run by the County Council.  For example the three nights open access to the Zone had not yet been defined and an opportunity existed still to make the case for the inclusion of  some services within the open access.


Debate was held on how Kettering Borough Council's priority to reduce anti-social behaviour and tackle crime would be met, as the Crime and Disorder Strategy relied on youth service input to achieve part of the action plan.  It was noted that housing officers and community service staff had been working closely with youth workers to deal with anti-social behaviour and provide diversionary activities across the Borough.  It was considered that the reductions to the youth service, even modified as outlined in the report, would have a serious impact on the delivery of the Crime and Disorder Strategy for Kettering Borough and would require the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership to review its commitments to the Home Office.


The proposals outlined by Corby and Kettering Youth Works were welcomed and it was noted that the County Council were also talking to other potential providers. It was felt that there could be different solutions for different Boroughs and Districts in the County with a mix of providers being used.


In conclusion to the debate, members summarised the issues and concerns that they wished to be added to the consultation response that had already been submitted (the deadline for responses having passed).  These were noted as:-

· The impact on the Crime and Disorder Strategy

· The increase in anti-social behaviour

· The lack of clarity regarding services included in the 3-day open access to the Zone

· Retention of Music Zone/Big About Music and EKTA should be a priority

· Concern regarding the provision of sessional youth working


It was noted that further issues referred to in the motion referred to the Committee by Full Council would be addressed through the Work Programme. This item would be discussed later on the agenda.


Cindy Wrighting and John Garner were thanked for their attendance at the meeting.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the County Council be advised that the Borough Council gave its full support to the initiative taken by Corby and Kettering Youth Works to deliver services for the young people of the Borough; and


(ii)
comments made in the report and during the debate be added to the response to the consultation

05.MA.41
BUS SERVICES (A2)


A report was submitted which considered further potential subsidies for bus services in the Borough.


It was noted that the item had been deferred from the last meeting of the Committee. It was also noted that, since the last meeting, a tender had been sought for a Night Bus Service.  However, the Borough Council was not in a position to meet the cost of the £36,000 quotation.  Progress had, however, been made with the taxi trade with night-time waiting times being significantly reduced.


Subsequent debate was largely focused on the future of the KATS service, as this was currently outside the concessionary fares scheme, and greater integration of bus routes with  Kettering Railway Station, including a service between there and the  town centre.


In respect of the long term future of KATS, it was considered that a wide-ranging review was required, together with renewed discussions about how KATS might respond to the changes.  However, it was noted that there would be costs associated with factoring KATS into the concessionary fares scheme.  It was also felt that youth transport could be included in the review.


It was noted that there was currently no bus services that ran between the town centre and the railway station and that this did not encourage commuters to use a bus rather than park their vehicles in the station car park.  Although United Counties had advised County and Borough officers that there was very little commercial advantage in running services past the railway station, members felt that public opinion did not support this view.


Discussion was also held on Sunday services and access to the new buses by disabled people using motorised wheelchairs.  


It was noted that a review of the new bus services would be held by the County Council in 6-12 months time.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the £9,000 allocation be held in reserve for the time being pending a review of KATS and other service needs, such as youth transport;


(ii)
a report on the above be submitted to the next meeting of the Committee;


(iii)
the Executive be asked to support a partnership approach to funding a Friday and Saturday night time bus service after midnight, and also to encourage the taxi trade to enhance its own services in order to permit the more rapid movement of people from the town centre, and that some of the reserved sum could be used for these purpose, if felt appropriate; and


(iv)
the Executive be advised that the following services should be treated as priorities for future investment, either from income from decriminalised parking when it was introduced, or from developer contributions/S106 payments when it was appropriate to seek them (in priority order):-


1.
Service re-routing past the railway station


2.
KATS and other voluntary bus services


3.
Sunday bus services in Kettering


4.
7.00 pm to 12 midnight bus services in Kettering


5.
Enhancements to the Bedford and Desborough and Rothwell Sunday services

05.MA.42
MONITORING OF SERVICE LEVEL AGREEMENT GRANTS 2005/06 (A3)


A report was submitted which informed members of the performance of voluntary sector organisations on their Service Level Agreements for the year 2005/06 and which considered the need for changes to annual specifications.


The performance of voluntary sector organisations in achieving the outputs in their service specifications were discussed and noted.  Members considered that more help should be given to organisations in the future to provide the required information, especially in relation to Black and Minority Ethnic monitoring, as many organisations did not have the processes in place to provide such information.


Discussion was held on the request from Shopmobility for additional funding to provide a service on Saturday.  It was noted that outgoings exceeded income and the organisation was struggling to contain expenditure within the grant allocation.  Members were of the opinion that further information on the impact of pedestrianisation, financial data and information on administration of the organisation should be sought.  Concern was also expressed regarding the lack of signage to Shopmobility in Wadcroft for members of the public and visitors to the town.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the annual performance of the voluntary sector organisations in achieving the outputs in their service specifications be noted;


(ii)
the changes to targets or grant for KBVT and Accommodation Concern as outlined in the report be agreed;


(iii)
Shopmobility be asked to make a presentation in support of their bid for additional funding to the next meeting of the Committee;


(iv)
The Executive be requested to agree to the content of the Service Level Agreement in respect of the Sunflower Centre.

05.MA.43
INTERNAL AUDIT REPORT (2005/06)/INTERNAL AUDIT PLAN (2006/07) (A5)


A report was submitted which provided a summary of the internal audit work that was undertaken during the last financial year and which reported the internal audit plan for the current year.


It was noted that information on E-Government would be separately circulated to members as there was an omission in Appendix G to the report.

RESOLVED
that the Internal Audit Reports 2005/06 and the Internal Audit Plan 2006/07 be approved.

05.MA.44
KEY PERFORMANCE INFORMATION (A6)


The Key Performance Information Booklet, Issue 17, April 2006 was submitted for information.


Discussion was held on the following:-

· Sickness

· Revenue variances in respect of Democratic and Legal, General Fund Housing and Finance and Corporate Development

· Rent Arrears

Members of staff in the Housing Services Unit were commended by the Committee on the standard of the booklet which had been circulated to councillors.  Also the success of the Careers Fair at Wicksteed Park on Friday, 28th April 2006 was noted.  Discussion was held on new arrangements for the joint provision of legal services at Wellingborough and Kettering through Connectlaw and it was noted that further information would be available in the forthcoming Members Insight Bulletin.

Members requested that last year's figures be included in the Key Performance Information Booklet for the first quarter of 2006/07.

05.MA.45
WORK PROGRAMME (A7)


The draft work programme for the Committee for 2006/07 was submitted.


RESOLVED
that the following items be added to the programme:-


(i)
the report on Partnership Working should include the Local Strategic Partnership;


(ii)
a report on Northamptonshire County Council changes to the eligibility criteria within social care services and the impact of that on service providers within the Borough  be submitted to the meeting of the Committee to be held on 5th July 2006; and


(iii)
A scrutiny report be submitted to the Committee on enforcement of the Clean Neighbourhoods Act including Operation Kleen Sweep.

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 9.25 pm)

Signed .............................................

Chair

AI

Monitoring and Audit No. 1
4.5.06
Monitoring and Audit No. 8
4.5.06


